### KYOGLE & villages

### **Community Newsletter**

**AUGUST 2022** 



In this ISSUE

DA PROCESS EXPLAINED WRITERS ON THE ROAD TO KYOGLE TABULAM TOWN WATER A STEP CLOSER HOOTONS ROAD CULVERT COMPLETED - 5 - WHAT'S ON AT THE ROXY - 6 - PRIORITY WEEDS ON HIT LIST - 8 -

## **FUNDS SET ASIDE** for Fairy Mount project

Council has set aside \$500,000 from a \$2.375 million Local Government Flood Recovery Grant to develop a community recreation precinct including mountain bike and walking trails on Fairy Mount.

It was one of six projects the Council, at its July meeting, agreed to fund with the \$2.375 million State Government grant.

The grant, which comes on top of \$1 million in flood recovery funds announced in May, is specifically for programs identified by Council which support economic and social recovery projects at a local level. The funding aims to support restoration, recovery and resilience.

The Fairy Mount Community Recreation Precinct will be developed on a 16.3 hectare parcel of land on Fairy Mount that Council is in the process of buying.

The land includes the existing walking track and adjoins land already owned by Council at the end of Roseberry Street.

The \$500,000 has been set aside to undertake initial improvements and de-



velop a long-term strategic master plan for the site. Works will include:

- Topographic and flora and fauna survey of the land;
- Concept and layout/Masterplan of land;
- Detailed design of future mountain bike trails;
- Upgrade lookout, access road and parking facilities;
- Upgrade and stabilise surface of existing trail to summit;

- Rest area seating, shelters and signage adjacent to existing trail;
- Management/maintenance agreement/discussion with stakeholders.

"In basic terms, Council has resolved to repair and improve what is already there (on Fairy Mount) and seek further input from the community on what people would like to see there," Kyogle Council Mayor Cr Kylie Thomas said.

"The development of a community recreation precinct follows on from Council's

Continued page 5

### **HOW TO LODGE**

### a development application

If you are planning to build or renovate it's likely you'll need to submit a Development Application (DA) to gain consent from Council.

A DA is a formal request for consent to carry out proposed development. Your DA must be approved before work can begin on your development.

This year Council has received many DAs that are missing key information. If you don't provide all the information required, Council cannot process your application.

For most residential DAs you need to provide the following information:

- a Statement of Environmental Effects (SEE) detailing the likely impacts of the development on the natural and built environment
- a BASIX Certificate a Basix
   Certificate is an energy efficiency
   report for a new home or
   alterations and additions greater
   than \$50,000 that demonstrates its
   sustainability.
- plans of the proposed development (including site plans, floor plans, elevations and sections) drawn to scale by a professional drafter or other suitably qualified person
- other plans such as landscape

- plans (depicting property access arrangements) and drainage plans
- specific technical reports such as a Bushfire Risk Assessment, Onsite Sewage Management Assessment, Land Use Conflict Risk Assessment or Biodiversity Development Assessment Report.

Your DA should address all relevant matters, up-front, in your SEE. Importantly, you must provide evidence in the SEE that you have complied with all the development standards listed in the relevant chapter of the Development Control Plan.

If your development doesn't meet the acceptable solution listed, you need to demonstrate how your development meets the performance outcomes.

It is your responsibility to provide all the required information and to make sure your DA provides enough detail to enable Council to make a decision. Getting this right will save you and Council time and money and will help to ensure an efficient and smooth process.

If you have submitted a DA to Council through the Planning Portal make sure you regularly check the Portal for communications from Council about your DA.

Council may send you a request for further information or advise you of issues

that need to be addressed in order for your DA to be approved.

If you do not respond to Council's correspondence it will delay your DA assessment process.

If you are unsure about what you need to do to lodge a DA with Council, further information is available:

- the Department of Planning and Environment has prepared a guide for people undertaking small housing development to help them navigate the DA process. This guide is available from the Department's website: <a href="https://www.planning.nsw.gov.au/Assess-and-Regulate/Development-Assessment/Your-guide-to-the-DA-process">https://www.planning.nsw.gov.au/Assess-and-Regulate/Development-Assessment/Your-guide-to-the-DA-process</a>.
- Council has a range of information available on our website: <a href="https://www.kyogle.nsw.gov.au/planning-development/development-applications/assessment-processes/">https://www.kyogle.nsw.gov.au/planning-development/development-applications/assessment-processes/</a>.
- You can also contact Council's Planning Services team for advice or to arrange a pre-lodgement meeting by telephoning (02) 6632 1611 or email council@kyogle. nsw.qov.au

# **ROXY GALLERY** to showcase Aboriginal art

Council's Roxy Gallery is seeking expressions of interest (EOIs) from Aboriginal artists living in and around the Kyogle region to be part of the Dalaang Galii Wogun exhibition.

The exhibition will align with the Dalaang Galii Wogun Festival in Kyogle on Saturday 22 October.

This exhibition will provide artists with a number of fantastic opportunities to promote their artworks and develop their creative profile.

EOIs close on 15 August.

For further information go to https://artsnorthernrivers.com.au/eois-openfor-dalaang-galli-wogun-exhibition/.

# WRITERS ON the road to Kyogle library

Byron Writers Festival is bringing its regional touring program Writers on the Road to Kyogle.

Gather around the literary fire at Kyogle library on Wednesday, 24 August with acclaimed authors Jane Caro, *pictured*, Nigel Featherstone, Mirandi Riwoe and Australian Poetry Slam Champion Huda Fadlelmawla.

The event will run from 5.30-7pm and is free event, however bookings are essential and can be made at https://byronwritersfestival.com/wotr/

"Sharing our stories has held the northern NSW community together through some pretty tough times over the past two years," said Zoe Pollock, Artistic Director at Byron Writers Festival.



"Writers on the Road is a wonderful opportunity for readers in western towns to meet and hear from authors appearing at the Byron Writers Festival. The program offers people in the regions a taste of the festival experience. This year there is something for everyone including lovers of fiction, poetry and big ideas."



### Town water for Tabulam A STEP CLOSER

Tabulam is a small step closer to getting a town water supply after Kyogle Council authorised the General Manager to start the process of finding and buying land for a water treatment plant and reservoir.

Council at its July meeting also endorsed a scoping study completed last year, which looked at options for a town water supply for the village.

Council received funding under the NSW Government's Safe and Secure Water Program (SSWP) for the scoping study after a reticulated water supply was identified as a priority as part of the Tabulam Visions of Village Life Master Plan.

The initial scoping study was completed in June 2021 and endorsed by the NSW State Government regulatory bodies and funding partners. An additional groundwater supply position report was completed in January 2022.

The Scoping Study identified an opportunity for the staged construction of a town water supply for Tabulam.

The first stage is to commission and undertake additional testing and monitoring of the Hall Bore to ensure its viability (estimated at \$0.2 million). The second stage would see the Hall Bore used as the raw water source with minimal treatment, and a new reservoir and reticulation to the existing houses constructed (estimated at \$1.95 million).

The third stage would see the raw water source accessing the Clarence River alluvial groundwater expanded, the treatment plant upgraded, and the additional population growth serviced (estimated at \$0.65 million).

The fourth stage would see the raw



A town water supply for the village of Tabulam is a step closer after Council authorised the General Manager to start the process of finding and buying land for a water treatment plant and reservoir.

water system upgraded further, an additional reservoir and a truck main constructed to supply water to Jubullum in addition to the village of Tabulam (estimated at \$5.73 million).

Council has budgeted \$155,150 in 2022/23 to commission the Hall Bore, with \$50,000 of grant funding through the Australian Government's Black Summer Bushfire Recovery Grants.

This will allow for the ongoing testing and monitoring program to commence, and for the bore to be used for fire-fighting and other non-potable uses. The monitoring program is intended to assess if septic systems used in the village are a barrier to using the bore water while the village waits for a reticulated sewerage

system to be developed.

Council's current Long Term Financial Plan includes a provisional sum of \$2.462 million in 2025/26 for construction of stage 2, subject to 75% external funding being secured.

In order to have the best case for funding applications to cover the 75% of construction costs, Council needs to secure land for the treatment plant and reservoir, and progress the preferred option identified in the Scoping Study through to concept and detailed design.

There may be funding opportunities to assist with this work, however it may also be necessary for Council to fund the next stage of the process, including the land matters.

# **LIGHTING FIRES:**Alert RFS and neighbours

Landholders are reminded that no matter the time of year, you must notify your NSW Rural Fire Service (RFS) Fire Control Centre and your adjoining neighbours at least 24 hours before doing a controlled burn.

That includes even when you don't require a fire permit (outside the Bush Fire Danger Period).

The RFS will record the information and monitor weather conditions. You must also

notify any adjoining neighbours including those separated by a road, lane or waterway at least 24 hours before burning (unless specified otherwise in your permit).

Your neighbours may be exposed to the smoke from your burn and may need to make preparations to avoid any negative impacts (medical conditions, impacts on sensitive crops, livestock and pets).

If you do not provide notification, your neighbours may call emergency 000 to report your fire and the local fire authority may take action.

Depending on the type of burn, you may

also be required to obtain an environmental approval before lighting up.

For further information about conducting a burn, landholders are advised to contact the Northern Rivers RFS Fire Control Centre at Casino on 6663 0000 or go the RFS website at <a href="https://www.rfs.nsw.gov.au/">https://www.rfs.nsw.gov.au/</a>

Please note that if you live in Kyogle, Geneva or New Park (Golf Course Estate) and want to burn green waste, you must obtain a Fire Permit from Fire and Rescue NSW prior to burning at any time throughout the year, not just the Bush Fire Danger Period.



### **DEVELOPMENT CONSENT**

### does not mean you can start building work

Did you know that receiving development consent does not mean you can start building work on your new house or renovation project?

Building a new house or renovating your property is exciting, however, the development application process can sometimes be confusing and overwhelming.

Most people know that they need to lodge a development application with Council and obtain development consent before going ahead with building their new house or renovating.

But not everyone knows that you must do a further four things before you can start building. They are:

- 1. Get a Construction Certificate this is an approval from Council or a private certifier to do building work
- 2. Appoint a Principal Certifying Authority (PCA) to monitor construction - this can be Council or an accredited
- 3. Give Council and the PCA two days' notice before you start work
- 4. Complete any works listed in the 'Prior to commencing work' part of your development consent.

Many people also do not realise that there is one more very important thing you have to do once all your building work is completed and BEFORE you move in to your new home or start using your new deck, shed or other new building.

That is obtain an Occupation Certificate from Council or a private certifier.

An Occupation Certificate authorises the occupation and use of a new building or part of a building and is required under NSW planning and building law.

Council is unable to issue you with an Occupation Certificate after you have commenced using your new space. Without one, any insurance policies you have taken out to protect your new asset may be void.

If you have undertaken building work without a Construction Certificate, commenced using your new building before obtaining



an Occupation Certificate, or even built something without development consent (if it was required) don't stress -- there are ways you can make your development lawful such as obtaining development consent or a Building Certificate for works already complet-

Council's planning and building services team can offer you advice on which path is most suitable for your circumstances or you can seek independent advice from a planning professional or private building certifier.

You can download forms to apply for a Construction Certificate or an Occupation Certificate from Council's website at: https:// www.kyogle.nsw.gov.au/forms-applications/forms-andapplications/.

Forms to appoint Council as your Principal Certifying Authority and to notify Council of when you intend to commence building work are also available from this website.

For further information about development processes, please visit Council's website or contact Council's Planning and Building Services team on 02 6632 1611 or email council@kyogle.nsw. gov.au. You may also meet with a Council officer on Tuesdays and Thursdays between 2-4pm. To make an appointment please call Council on 02 6632 1611.

### 'Health' premises must be REGISTERED

If you are operating a health premises in the Kyogle local government area, you must register your business with Council.

Health premises include hairdressing salons, barbers, beauty treatment salons, mortuaries and businesses where skin penetration practices are provided such as tattooing, body piercing, cosmetic enhancements, acupuncture (by non-registered health professionals) and waxing.

If you are providing any of these services, whether it be from a fixed commercial premises, your own home or by visiting others in

Council is also the regulatory authority for health premises in the Kyogle local government area.

This role includes ensuring that health premises comply with the requirements of the Public Health Act 2010 and Local Government Act 1993. As part of this role, Council is required to conduct regular inspections of businesses and undertake necessary action to remedy any breaches of legislative requirements to ensure community health and safety is maintained.

Council is currently contacting all owners and operators of known health premises in the Kyogle local government area to explain Council's role in regulating health premises

their home, your business must be registered and how to register their premises with

If you own or operate a health premises please keep a look out for a letter from Council in the mail. If you don't receive a letter and you are operating a health premises, please contact Council's Environmental Health Officer by email council@kyogle.nsw. gov.au or telephone (02) 6632 1611.

If you require further information about health and hygiene standards for your premises, NSW Health provides a range of factsheets on their website: https:// www.health.nsw.gov.au/environment/ skinpenetration/Pages/default.aspx.

Alternatively, contact Council for further information.



### Four bridges, major culvert **COMPLETED**

New bridges were completed in July on Asperys Road, Walshes Road, and Brumby Plains Road, along with the first of two bridges on Bingeebeebra Road.

The large culvert replacement on Hootons Road was also completed, much to the relief of locals and Council staff alike. This project was hampered by delayed supply of resources.

Rehabilitation of a steep section of Theresa Creek Road was also finalised in July.

Theresa Creek Road suffered badly in the February/March weather event and there is still much work required on other sections of the road but it is good to have this segment completed and acceptable vehicular access restored for properties isolated at the end of the road.

In August, construction crews are continuing work on Hootons Road, Sextonville Road, the lower section of Theresa Creek Road, and the Transport for NSW Bruxner Highway project at Mallanganee range.

Grading crews will be working during August to carry out flood damage repair on Collins Creek Road, Atkins Road, Studders Lane, and Hootons Road.

Bridge crews are working on Lynches



Creek Road, Bingeebeebra Road, Castille Road, and Campbells Road.

A Council crew is replacing a small bridge with pipes on Ferndale Road and a contractor is carrying out a bridge to pipes replacement on Wiangaree Back Road.

Design work has commenced on the Geneva Bridge landslip.

Locals will notice survey-type activity at many of the landslips in our area over the next few months. Geotechnical consultants have been engaged to determine methods for stabilising these areas, starting with the slip at Geneva Bridge before moving on to other major landslips.

The bridge on Edenville Road at Cedar Point is now scheduled to be completed in August.

Extra flood damage crews will commence in August to address the backlog of restoration for our rural road network such as drainage work, grading and gravel resheeting.

# FLOOD GRANTS spread around Kyogle LGA

#### From page 1

Mountain Bike Trail Development Strategy.

"Stage Two of that strategy provides for walking and mountain bike trails to the summit of Fairy Mount and the development of a viewing platform or lookout near the summit as well as an upgrade of the Mount Street lookout.

"The aim is to have walking and mountain bike riding opportunities that are easily accessible to Kyogle residents as well as create attractions for visitors and tourists and open up further opportunities to develop Kyogle's growing reputation as a destination for natural-based tourism."

The other projects Council approved for funding with the Flood Recovery Grant were:

- \$500,000 for Community Place Management Project. This project will see
  Council engage with community
  groups to review management/
  maintenance issues and opportunities
  involving community partnerships
  and develop priority projects.
- \$500,000 for Critical Open Space
   Upgrades -- complete upgrade projects across the communities of the
   Kyogle Local Government Area (LGA).
   Proposed projects include Kyogle
   Amphitheatre Park, Bonalbo's Norman Johnson Park, Tabulam Oval and
   Mallanganee Oval.
- \$250,000 for Community Grants to be added to the allocation from the initial flood recovery grant to bring the total community grants package to \$500,000
- \$250,000 for Community Asset Business and Management/Marketing
   Plans to develop strategic plans

- and business models for key community assets aimed at recreational accommodation facilities including Council-controlled camping and caravan park plans and Toonumbar Waters Retreat (business and management plan to assist with attracting operators to lease the facility after refurbishment works). Balance to be used for priority works and marketing.
- \$375,000 Dogs and Cats Living Together to upgrade existing pound facility to ensure compliance with the NSW Animal Welfare Code of Practice, providing suitable accommodation and infrastructure for both dogs and cats and provide portable enclosures so pets can be housed with their owners at Evacuation Centres during natural disasters. Some funds from this program will be set aside for programs aimed at increasing desexing and registrations.

### **EXHIBITION**

### started with a song

It began with the opening lines of a Beatles song, 'Within You Without You' and turned into an exhibition concept for five local artists to pivot their creative ideas off.

Carmen Hogue, Marion Arent, Maryanne Shea, Keith Cameron and Rick Molloy took the opening lines from this song to focus their collaboration on a new body of individual art works for a group exhibition at the Roxy Gallery.

'The Space Between Us' become the title of their group exhibition which will run at the gallery from 4-28 August.

It's also a reflecting point for those viewing the exhibition.

Having all exhibited together at one time or another as part of larger group exhibitions, the five artists decided they would like to tackle a concept that bought togeth-

er their individual interpretations of this principle, which is very much a part of themselves and their interaction with all that is around us.

This exhibition will feature paintings and sculptural works and despite the diverse art practice of each artist, there is a harmonious narrative running throughout all of the works that expresses their individual understanding of 'The Space Between Us'.



Marion Arent's Water Bird.



Maryanne Shea's Silent Road.



Rick Molloy's The Head Set.

# ROXY SEEKS artists for 2023 program

Council's Roxy Gallery is currently seeking expressions of interest from individuals or groups of creative folk wishing to be involved in the 2023 exhibition program. Proposals from artists at all stages of their careers are being sourced for the gallery's exhibition program based on shows running from 4-6 weeks, commencing February 2023.

A panel of art-industry peers assesses applications and all applications will be considered on merit, based on support material, images and text submitted with the application criteria.

Application are online at www.kyogle.nsw.gov.au/recreation-community/community-facilities/roxy-gallery/ or for more detailed information on making an application contact roxygallery@kyogle.nsw.gov.au.

#### **Farmers Market**

The Kyogle Farmers Market is held on Saturday mornings in Stratheden Street, Kyogle (between the Summerland Way and the library).

To book a stall phone Robert on 0408 278 685 or Anne on 6632 1851.

#### **Kyogle Bazaar**

The Rotary Kyogle Bazaar is held on the fourth Saturday of the month at the Kyogle Amphitheatre.

The next Bazaar will be held on Saturday, 27 August from 9am-2pm.

Come along and enjoy a coffee, get some breakfast from the community barbecue, shop for local artesian wares, grab a pot of local honey, homemade soaps, candles, vintage clothes, jewellery, macramé and so much more!

#### Gala art event at Bonalbo

The gala opening of Abstraction And The Other, an exhibition of art works by members of the Woodenbong Arts Group and the Bonalbo Artists' Alliance will beheld at the Bonalbo Hall on Saturday 13 August from 5-8pm.

There will be canapés from Powick's and complimentary refreshments.

This show was on exhibition at the Roxy Gallery, Kyogle, in July, and many of the paintings were the outcomes of the successful BAA workshops held at the hall. All local artists are invited to submit other artworks ready to hang before August 10. All welcome to attend.

#### **Giant Pumpkin Festival**

Mark the date — the 2023 Summerland Giant Pumpkin and Watermelon Festival will be held in Kyogle on Saturday, 21 January 2023.



# **COMMUNITY** grants open until 31 Oct

Community groups, businesses and individuals are reminded that applications have opened for both Council's Community Resilience Grants and its Community Assistance Grants.

Applications for both will remain open until Monday, 31 October.

The Community Resilience Grants provide funding of up to \$25,000, or \$50,000 with a minimum 10 percent co-contribution, to deliver community-led activities and initiatives that build resilience in our communities

The grant program is funded through the NSW Severe Weather and Flood Event Grant 2022.

Successful grant applications will address community, economic, asset or environmental resilience and contribute to at least one of the following disaster recovery outcomes:

- 1. The needs of vulnerable groups are addressed in disaster recovery
  - 2. The community is aware of the disaster

recovery processes

- 3. The community can express its changing disaster recovery needs
- 4. Community members are aware of the risks of future disasters
- 5. The community has improved capacity and capability to respond to future disasters
- 6. Business and not-for-profits have in place adequate mitigation practices for risks and threats
- 7. Government, private sector, civil society and organisations are engaged in plans for preparedness and management of the recovery.

For further information, and to lodge an online application go to the Building Community Resilience page on Council's website <a href="https://www.kyogle.nsw.gov.au/recreation-community/building-community-resilience/">https://www.kyogle.nsw.gov.au/recreation-community/building-community-resilience/</a>. For help and advice, contact Council's Community Resilience Officer Scott Antcliff on 02 6632 1611.

Meanwhile, one-off grants of up to \$1,000 or \$5,000 with matched funding for organisations and \$500 for individuals are available through Council's Community Assistance Fund.

You can apply for a Community Assistance Grant directly through this online link <a href="https://www.kyogle.nsw.gov.au/forms-applications/online-forms-and-applications/application-for-financial-assistance">https://www.kyogle.nsw.gov.au/forms-applications/online-forms-and-applications/application-for-financial-assistance</a>

You can find the guidelines and an application form you can download through this link <a href="https://www.kyogle.nsw.gov.au/recreation-community/community-support/apply-for-financial-assistance">https://www.kyogle.nsw.gov.au/recreation-community/community-support/apply-for-financial-assistance</a>

### **More Community Grants**

The annual Community Grants Round distributed by the Northern Rivers Community Foundation (NRCF) will open on 1 August.

NRCF will this year distribute grants up to \$50,000, the largest in its history, to help meet the magnitude of support required by community organisations on the ground across the Northern Rivers.

For further information go to <a href="https://nrcf.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2022/07/">https://nrcf.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2022/07/</a> NRCF-Community-Grants-Round-2022 - <a href="https://program-Guidelines.pdf">Program-Guidelines.pdf</a>, phone 0499 862 886 or email grants@nrcf.org.au.

# VILLAGE HALL Players back on the road

Village Hall Players is proud to announce that its next show will be a touring production of the very funny comedy, *Exit Laughing* by Paul Elliott, directed by Lynette Zito.

When the biggest highlight in your life for the past 20 or so years has been your weekly bridge night with the 'girls', what do you do when one of your foursome inconveniently dies?

If you're Connie, Leona or Millie, you 'borrow' the ashes from the funeral home for one last card game.

The ensuing evening turns out to be their wildest, most exciting night, complete with a police raid!

This is a truly laugh out loud play with hysterically funny scenes and some very poignant moments from a talented cast of Jill Runciman, Liesl Pederson, Susan Hughes, Jenny Strever and Lucas McKey.

Exit Laughing is a winner of the American Association of Community Theatre New-PlayFest, breaking records at its premiere.

The show will open and close in Kyogle at the Kyogle Memorial Institute Hall. The



Susan Hughes, Jenny Strever and Jill Runciman in rehearsal for Exit Laughing.

opening is on Saturday 3 September at 7pm and the final show is on Sunday 25 September at 2pm.

Other performances are in Casino at the Commercial Hotel on Sunday 11 September at 2pm; the Ettrick Hall on Sunday 18 September at 2pm; and Collins Creek Hall on Saturday 24 September at 2pm.

Tickets for all performances are \$15 general admission and \$10 concession (aged and disability pensioners only).

The show is not recommended for children owing to strong adult themes and some coarse language. Tickets are available online and at the door unless sold out. —By Graeme Gibson.

## Priority weeds are on ROUS' HIT LIST

Do you have notifiable priority weeds on your property? Rous County Council can help!

Every year, Rous County Council assists landholders with the management of priority weeds and they may be able to assist with your infestations too.

A priority weed is defined by its status listing in the Regional Strategic Weed Management Plan.

Rous can assist landowners in the Far North Coast NSW region with weed identification. Depending on the circumstance, Rous may also be able to assist with management of weeds that fall under 'Prevention' and 'Eradication' headings.

Rous targets these weeds directly, as it provides the best chance at stopping these new weeds from becoming widespread. Prevention is always better than a cure!

How do you know if the weeds on your land are a priority?



Download or contact Rous for a free copy of the 'Priority Weeds Far North Coast NSW' weed ID booklet, and familiarise yourself with our local weed threats.

If you notice something locally that looks

unfamiliar and would like some help with identification, fill out the 'Report a Weed' form on the Rous County Council website at <a href="https://www.rous.nsw.gov.au">www.rous.nsw.gov.au</a> or call 6623 3800.

### **Council MEETINGS**

The next two Ordinary Council meetings will be held on Monday 8 August and Monday 12 September, 2022 at 2pm. Ordinary meetings are held on the second Monday of every month except January and June. Meetings start at 2pm and are held at the Kyogle Council Chambers, 1 Stratheden Street, Kyogle. The first item of general business is Public Forum, which provides an opportunity for the public to speak to Council on items of business on the agenda. To request to speak at the Public Forum, you should email council@kyogle.nsw.gov.au or phone 6632 1611 at least two hours before the start of the meeting.

#### **REGIONAL ROADS INFORMATION-**

www.myroadinfo.com.au

### Council contact and info

#### **RECYCLING FACILITIES**

All Council waste facilities have recycling capabilities (if separated) and can recover oil, paper, cardboard, steel, aluminium, glass, and plastic at no charge.

The waste facility hours of operation are: Kyogle: 7.30am-12pm Monday to Friday

9am-4pm Saturday & Sunday

Woodenbong: Tuesday & Saturday 9am-4pm Bonalbo: Wednesday & Saturday 9am-4pm Mallanganee: Thursday & Sunday 9am-4pm

\* Please note all Council waste facilities are closed on public holidays



#### A WARD

**Cr Kylie Thomas** (Mayor) 0428 919 496 crkylie.thomas@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Hayden Doolan 0402 097 185

crhayden.doolan@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

**Cr Janet Wilson** 0419 600 848

crjanet.wilson@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

#### **B WARD**

Cr John Burley

6632 1436 or 0437 252 376 crjohn.burley@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Robert Cullen

0408 278 685

crrobert.cullen@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Maggie May

0499 551 714

crmaggie.may@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

#### **C WARD**

Cr Tom Cooper (Deputy Mayor)

0437 562 887

crtom.cooper@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Danielle Mulholland

0438 931 425

crdanielle.mulholland@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr James Murray

0427 581 074

crjames.murray@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

PO BOX 11, 1 Stratheden Street, Kyogle, NSW, 2474
Telephone: 02 6632 1611, After hours emergency: 02 6626 6800
Facsimile: 02 6632 2228, Email: council@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Website: www.kyogle.nsw.gov.au
Facebook: www.facebook.com/KyogleCouncil

KYOGLE COUNCIL HOURS 8.30AM-4PM
MONDAY TO FRIDAY